United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Registration Form

This form is for use in nominating or requesting determinations for individual properties and districts. See instructions in National Register Bulletin, *How to Complete the National Register of Historic Places Registration Form.* If any item does not apply to the property being documented, enter "N/A" for "not applicable." For functions, architectural classification, materials, and areas of significance, enter only categories and subcategories from the instructions.

1. Name of Property

Historic name: <u>Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District</u>

Other names/site number: _122-6003_

Name of related multiple property listing:

N/A

(Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a multiple property listing

2. Location

 Street & number: <u>E Main Street, Commercial Place, E Plume Street, St Paul's Boulevard,</u>

 Waterside Drive, Bank Street, Atlantic Street, and the Elizabeth River______

 City or town: <u>Norfolk</u>
 State: <u>VA</u>

 County: <u>N/A</u>

N/A

Not For Publication: N/A Vicinity:

3. State/Federal Agency Certification

As the designated authority under the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended,

I hereby certify that this \underline{X} nomination _____ request for determination of eligibility meets the documentation standards for registering properties in the National Register of Historic Places and meets the procedural and professional requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60.

In my opinion, the property _X__ meets ___ does not meet the National Register Criteria. I recommend that this property be considered significant at the following level(s) of significance:

Virginia Department of Historic Resources

Signature of certifying official/Title:

Date

State or Federal agency/bureau or Tribal Government

In my opinion, the property meets	does not meet the National Register criteria.
Signature of commenting official:	Date
Title :	State or Federal agency/bureau or Tribal Government

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service / National Register of Historic Places Registration Form NPS Form 10-900

Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District Name of Property City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

4. National Park Service Certification

I hereby certify that this property is:

- ____ entered in the National Register
- ____ determined eligible for the National Register
- ____ determined not eligible for the National Register
- ____ removed from the National Register
- ____ other (explain:) _____

Signature of the Keeper

Date of Action

5. Classification

Ownership of Property

(Check as many boxes as apply.) Private:

111,400	Λ
Public – Local	X
Public – State	
Public – Federal	

Category of Property

(Check only one box.)

Building(s)	
District	X
Site	
Structure	
Object	

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

Number of Resources within Property

(Do not include previously listed resources in the count)

Contributing <u>10</u>	Noncontributing1	buildings
4	0_	sites
0	0	structures
2	2	objects
16	3	Total

Number of contributing resources previously listed in the National Register <u>2</u>

6. Function or Use
Historic Functions
(Enter categories from instructions.)
COMMERCE/TRADE/business
COMMERCE/TRADE/financial institution
RECREATION AND CULTURE/monument/marker
RECREATION AND CULTURE/work of art
LANDSCAPE/park
LANDSCAPE/plaza
TRANSPORTATION/road-related
TRANSPORTATION/pedestrian-related

Current Functions

(Enter categories from instructions.) <u>COMMERCE/TRADE/business</u> <u>RECREATION AND CULTURE/monument/marker</u> <u>RECREATION AND CULTURE/work of art</u> <u>LANDSCAPE/park</u> <u>LANDSCAPE/plaza</u> <u>TRANSPORTATION/road-related</u> <u>TRANSPORTATION/pedestrian-related</u>

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

7. Description

Architectural Classification (Enter categories from instructions.) MODERN MOVEMENT/New Formalism MODERN MOVEMENT/Brutalism MODERN MOVEMENT/International Style OTHER

Materials: (enter categories from instructions.) Principal exterior materials of the property: <u>BRICK; STONE/Granite; STONE/Marble;</u> METAL/Aluminum; METAL/Steel; CONCRETE; GLASS_____

Narrative Description

(Describe the historic and current physical appearance and condition of the property. Describe contributing and noncontributing resources if applicable. Begin with **a summary paragraph** that briefly describes the general characteristics of the property, such as its location, type, style, method of construction, setting, size, and significant features. Indicate whether the property has historic integrity.)

Summary Paragraph

The Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District encompasses 19 acres of the central urban core of the city. The financial district developed as a result of urban renewal and redevelopment projects undertaken by the City of Norfolk and the Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority, as well as changes in Virginia banking legislation. The district includes a total of 19 resources, and 12 of the 15 primary resources are contributing resources. Overall, there are 16 contributing resources, including 10 buildings, 4 sites, and 2 objects, and 3 non-contributing resources, including 1 building and 2 objects. The district's resources primarily consist of high-rise commercial office buildings, parking garages, and pedestrian-related resources such as walkways, plazas, and fountains. The area within and surrounding the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District retains its dense urban setting and the Downtown Norfolk Historic District (122-0265), listed in the National Register of Historic Places, is located to the northwest. The district and its contributing resources retain integrity of location, design, setting, material, workmanship, feeling, and association.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service / National Register of Historic Places Registration Form NPS Form 10-900

Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District Name of Property OMB Control No. 1024-0018

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

Narrative Description

Setting

The Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District is a 19-acre commercial district located in the central core of Downtown Norfolk, Virginia. The district largely retains its dense commercial setting with high-rise buildings primarily constructed to the lot lines or set back on large plazas reflecting their mid-twentieth-century development. Commercial and civic development border the district on the north, east, and west, and the Elizabeth River borders the southern end of the district. The Downtown Norfolk Historic District (122-0265), listed in the National Register of Historic Places, is located to the northwest of the district. Pedestrian spaces such as walkways and plazas are located throughout the district, along with street trees, shrubs, and decorative plantings.

Architectural Description and Development

The Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District developed in the decade between 1967 and 1976 as the result of urban renewal and redevelopment programs undertaken by the City of Norfolk and the Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority (NRHA), as well as statewide banking legislation changes within Virginia. During the 1950s, the city undertook several planning initiatives that resulted in the creation of Charles Agle's 1956 Master Plan and a 1957 Revitalization Plan. These documents aimed at creating a virtually new downtown with open spaces, wide boulevards, and a modern financial core. NRHA and the private financial institutions that purposed the newly cleared land hired locally and, in several cases, nationally prominent architecture firms to redesign the city's new financial district. While there was not an individual master plan dictating design, the district was developed using modernist styles of the period including International, Brutalist, and New Formalism styles.

Additionally, many of the new buildings were auto-centric in design to accommodate the increasing prominence of the automobile. Buildings such as the **First Virginia Bank** (122-6003-0007) and the **International City Corporation Building** (122-6003-0008) incorporated parking into the lower levels of the buildings. The **Omni International Hotel** (122-6003-0009) included an associated parking lot, and the Virginia National Bank constructed the **Virginia National Bank Parking Garage** (122-6003-0016) in association with its headquarters building. Some buildings included associated but detached drive-thru teller buildings, such as the **Seaboard National Bank Drive-Thru Teller Building** (122-6003-0002) or the **First Virginia Bank** (122-6003-0007) drive-thru teller building, whereas the **Bank of Virginia** (122-6003-0001) included an attached drive-thru teller canopy. The City of Norfolk also constructed the **East Plume Parking Garage** (122-6003-0003) to assist with accommodating the growing number of automobiles downtown.

The first building constructed in the district, and the one that solidified the area's future as a financial district, was the 1967 **Virginia National Bank Headquarters Building** (122-6003-

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

0015), which was designed by Skidmore, Owings & Merrill in association with Williams & Tazewell.¹ The 24-story office tower was designed in the International Style with Brutalist influences, and is "the best example of mid-twentieth century Modern design and skyscraper construction methods in southeast Virginia and is one of the best known in the state."² Another key feature of the Virginia National Bank Headquarters Building was its associated raised concrete pedestrian plaza, which is a key feature of many of the buildings within the district. Associated with the office tower is the Virginia National Bank Parking Garage completed in 1968. Like the office tower it serviced, this 6-story International Style parking garage was designed by Skidmore, Owings & Merrill in association with Williams & Tazewell.

The construction of the Virginia National Bank was quickly followed by other banks that sought to establish their headquarters in the new Norfolk financial district. The Bank of Virginia, designed by the local firm of Spigel, Carter, Zinkl & Herman, was completed on the north end of the district in 1969. The New Formalist style building features a recessed entry behind the simplified arcade, which calls upon classical design principles while utilizing modern materials and construction techniques such as large expanses of glass, concrete, steel, and brick veneer. A year later the decidedly International Style **Seaboard National Bank** (122-6003-0004) was completed. The building's design by Vlastimil Koubek is derived from the 1958 Ludwig Mies van der Rohe Seagram Building in New York. Befitting the auto-centric district, the Bank of Virginia's building included a drive-thru teller canopy with a raised drive-thru ramp along the building's west elevation (now demolished), and the Seaboard National constructed the Seaboard National Bank Drive-Thru Teller Building just north of its office building. This simple, rectangular drive-thru bank teller building utilizes modern materials, such as metal and concrete, and the site includes an associated concrete plaza with landscaping.

The final three high-rise buildings constructed within the district during the period of significance broke ground in 1974 and were completed between 1975 and 1976; all three were influenced by both Brutalist and International style design. The Omni International Hotel and the Toombs, Amisano, and Wells-designed International City Corporation Building both feature reinforced concrete framing and ribbon windows. Lastly, the First Virginia Bank was designed by the local firm Dudley, Morrisette, Cederquist and Associates, and includes a multi-story Brutalist base with textured concrete and vertical ventilation louvers beneath an International Style office tower with large expanses of metal-framed windows and concrete detailing. This blend of styles within individual buildings, and throughout the district as a whole, reflects the period of transition in architectural trends during which the district developed. The well-established International Style still retained popularity during this time, while the Brutalist and New Formalism styles were beginning to take hold.

The district also includes resources constructed by the City of Norfolk and the Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority to support the needs of the dense financial district. These resources include the East Plume Parking Garage, the Williams & Tazewell-designed

¹ Joseph V. Phillips, "7-Point 'Revitalization' Plan Proposed for Downtown Area," *The Virginian-Pilot* (June 23, 1957).

² Virginia National Bank Headquarters Historic District. National Register Nomination. 2016.

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

Commercial Place Pedestrian Walkway and Fountain (122-6003-0012), and the **Downtown Waterfront Esplanade** (122-6003-0010). In keeping with the character of the new financial district, these resources were designed in the Brutalist style and sought to ease the problem of parking in the increasingly auto-centric district, as well as provide pedestrian spaces for those working in and visiting the district. In conjunction with the Downtown Waterfront Esplanade, NRHA also commissioned the **Regatta Light Tower** (122-6003-0013) to serve as both a light and sculpture for the esplanade. While the district's parking garages and parking lots accommodated the number of cars coming into the district, the Commercial Place Pedestrian Walkway and Downtown Waterfront Esplanade, combined with sidewalks, plazas, and skywalks, made the district walkable once employees and visitors arrived. These pedestrian-centered spaces were intended to be walkable, to provide open landscaped spaces, and to connect the district's high-rise buildings in a functional and aesthetic way.

The Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District includes three non-contributing primary resources within its boundary. Although non-contributing due to its construction in 1989, the **Norfolk Southern Arnold B. McKinnon Building** (122-6003-0005) maintains the distinctly modern, high-rise character of the district and was designed by prominent local architects Williams, Tazewell and Cooke. In the summer of 2020, the **Confederate Monument** (122-6003-0011) at the intersection of Commercial Place and E Main Street was removed from its base, and today the three-tiered base and roundabout are all that remain in place. Lastly, the **Leading Edge** (122-6003-0014) sculpture was added to the plaza of the Virginia National Bank Headquarters in 1989.

Integrity Analysis

The Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District retains a high level of integrity overall. The district retains its densely developed urban setting and location in Downtown Norfolk, Virginia, with intact pedestrian routes (sidewalks, plazas, and skywalks) and roadways. The buildings within the district have a high degree of integrity of **design**, as they retain their modernist elements associated with the International, Brutalist, and New Formalism styles, and therefore retain their association with the influential architects who designed them. The district's buildings also retain a high level of historic material, such as the steel, glass, and reinforced concrete that are characteristic of International and Brutalist-style buildings. The construction methods utilizing reinforced concrete and steel frames to support large-scale vertical construction also display the high level of integrity of **workmanship** that is retained in the district. The Norfolk Southern Arnold B. McKinnon Building is the only building in the district constructed after 1976, and it is of relatively comparable scale and massing to the existing buildings within the district. The other non-contributing resources include the 1989 Leading Edge sculpture and the former Confederate monument base, which do not significantly impact the district's character. Additionally, while some buildings, such as the Virginia National Bank Headquarters building, have been repurposed for residential apartments, they retain their historic materials and design and the district retains integrity of **feeling** and **association** of the densely developed mid-century downtown district.

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

Inventory

The attached inventory is the result of a reconnaissance level survey of the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District conducted in April 2022. Surveyors documented all resources within the district including significant secondary resources. The 2022 survey resulted in the identification of 19 resources, including 16 contributing and 3 non-contributing resources.

Each entry in the inventory below provides the primary and secondary (where applicable) resource, the resource type (building, site, structure, or object), number of stories, architectural style, approximate construction date, and contributing or non-contributing status organized by street name and DHR ID (tertiary ID number used to key attached Sketch Map). Resources within the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District are considered contributing if they were constructed during the district's period of significance (1967-1976), are associated with the district's areas of significance, and retain architectural integrity. Alterations to contributing resources were evaluated based on the overall impact to the character-defining features of the building. Resources that were constructed within the district's period of significance, but which have been significantly altered on the exterior of the building resulting in the removal or alteration of character-defining features after 1976 have been noted as non-contributing.

A detailed architectural description and surveyor assessment for each resource has also been prepared in conjunction with this nomination and can be accessed via the Virginia Department of Historic Resources architectural survey archives and/or the Virginia Cultural Resource Information System (V-CRIS).

Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District Inventory

Bank Street

130 Bank Street122-5817-0002Other DHR Id#: 122-6003-0016Virginia National Bank Parking GaragePrimary Resource: Garage (Building), Stories 8, Style: International Style, 1968ContributingTotal: 1

Commercial Place

 1 Commercial Place
 122-1162
 Other DHR Id#: 122-5817-0003, 122-6003-0014

 The Leading Edge

 Primary Resource:
 Sculpture/Statue (Object), Style: Post Modern, 1989

 Non-contributing Total: 1

 1 Commercial Place
 122-5817-0001
 Other DHR Id#: 122-6003-0015

 Virginia National Bank Headquarters Building

 Primary Resource:
 Bank (Building), Stories 24, Style: International Style, 1967

 Contributing Total: 1

Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District City of Norfolk, Virginia Name of Property County and State **2** Commercial Place 122-6003-0008 *Other DHR Id#:* **International City Corporation Building** Primary Resource: Office/Office Building (Building), Stories 9, Style: Modernist, Ca 1976 Contributing Total: 1 **3** Commercial Place 122-6003-0005 *Other DHR Id#:* Norfolk Southern Arnold B. McKinnon Building Primary Resource: Office/Office Building (Building), Stories 20, Style: Modernist, Ca 1989 Non-contributing Total: 1 **Commercial Place** Other DHR Id#: 122-6003-0012 122-1163 **Commercial Place Pedestrian Walkway and Fountain** Primary Resource: Sculpture/Statue (Object), Style: Modernist, 1972 Contributing Total: 1 **Commercial Place and Main Street** Commercial Place and Main Street 122-0153 Other DHR Id#: 122-6003-0011 **Confederate Monument** Primary Resource: Monument/Marker (Object), Style: No discernible style, Ca 1972 Non-contributing Total: 1 **Main Street** East 500 Main Street 122-6003-0004 Other DHR Id#: **Seaboard National Bank** Primary Resource: Office/Office Building (Building), Stories 17, Style: **International Style, Ca 1970** Contributing Total: 1 East 555 Main Street 122-6003-0007 Other DHR Id#: **First Virginia Bank** Primary Resource: Office/Office Building (Building), Stories 17, Style: Modernist, Ca 1976 Contributing Total: 1 Contributing Total: 1 Secondary Resource: **Bank** (**Building**) Secondary Resource: Plaza (Site) Contributing Total: 1 **Plume Street** East 425 Plume Street 122-6003-0002 Other DHR Id#: Seaboard National Bank Drive-Thru Teller Building Primary Resource: Bank (Building), Stories 1, Style: No discernible style, Ca 1970 Contributing Total: 1 Contributing Secondary Resource: Plaza (Site) Total: 1

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District Name of Property		City of I County ar	Norfolk, Virginia
East 500 Plume Street Bank of Virginia	122-6003-0001	Other DHR	<i>Id#</i> :
Primary Resource: Office/Off Ca 1969	ïce Building (Buildin	ng), Stories 8, Style: Mo	odernist,
		Contributing	Total: 1
Secondary Resource: Plaza (S	lite)	Contributing	Total: 1
East 525 Plume Street	122-6003-0003	Other DHR	<i>Id#:</i>
East Plume Street Parking G	larage		
Primary Resource: Parking G 1970	U	ories 4, Style: Modernis	st, Ca
		Contributing	Total: 1
Waterside Drive			
777 Waterside Drive	122-6003-0009	Other DHR	<i>Id#:</i>
Omni International Hotel			
Primary Resource: Hotel/Inn	(Building), Stories 1	0, Style: Modernist, 19	75
·		Contributing	Total: 1
Waterside Drive	122-6003-0010	Other DHR	<i>Id#:</i>
Downtown Waterfront Espla	anade		
Primary Resource: Plaza (Šite	e), Style: Modernist,	Ca 1976	
	· · · ·	Contributing	Total: 1
Waterside Drive	122-1175	Other DHR Id#: 122-0	6003-0013
Regatta Light Tower			
Primary Resource: Sculpture/Statue (Object), Style: Modernist, 1976			
· •		Contributing	Total: 1

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

8. Statement of Significance

Applicable National Register Criteria

(Mark "x" in one or more boxes for the criteria qualifying the property for National Register listing.)

- A. Property is associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of our history.

Х

- B. Property is associated with the lives of persons significant in our past.
- C. Property embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or represents the work of a master, or possesses high artistic values, or represents a significant and distinguishable entity whose components lack individual distinction.
 - D. Property has yielded, or is likely to yield, information important in prehistory or history.

Criteria Considerations

(Mark "x" in all the boxes that apply.)

- A. Owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes
- B. Removed from its original location
- C. A birthplace or grave
- D. A cemetery
- E. A reconstructed building, object, or structure
- F. A commemorative property
- X G. Less than 50 years old or achieving significance within the past 50 years

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service / National Register of Historic Places Registration Form NPS Form 10-900

Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District Name of Property OMB Control No. 1024-0018

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

Areas of Significance (Enter categories from instructions.) <u>ARCHITECTURE</u> <u>COMMERCE</u> <u>COMMUNITY PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT</u>

Period of Significance 1967-1976

Significant Dates

_N/A_____

Significant Person

(Complete only if Criterion B is marked above.) N/A_____

Cultural Affiliation N/A

Architect/Builder

Skidmore, Owings & Merrill_____ Toombs, Amisano & Wells_____ Vlastimil Koubek______ Dudley, Morrisette, Cederquist and Associates Spigel, Carter, Zinkl & Herman Williams & Tazewell and Associates Basic Construction Co.

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

Statement of Significance Summary Paragraph (Provide a summary paragraph that includes level of significance, applicable criteria, justification for the period of significance, and any applicable criteria considerations.)

The Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District is eligible for listing in the National Register of Historic Places under Criterion A for Community Planning and Development and **Commerce**, as well as under **Criterion C** for **Architecture** at the local level of significance. The district is also eligible under **Criterion Consideration G** as a number of contributing resources were constructed less than fifty years ago, but are exceptionally significant to the district. During the mid-twentieth century, the City of Norfolk and the Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority (NRHA) carried out a series of urban renewal and redevelopment programs that reshaped Downtown Norfolk. These programs, alongside significant legislative action in Virginia to change the structure of the financial industry statewide, resulted in the development of a booming financial district consisting of International and Brutalist-style resources designed by national and locally significant architects. The district has a period of significance beginning in 1967 with the construction of the Virginia National Bank Headquarters Building (122-6003-0015) and lasting until 1976 when the International City Corporation Office Building (122-6003-0008) and First Virginia Bank Building (122-6003-0007) were constructed. The dense urban district is located in the central core of Downtown Norfolk, Virginia and retains a high degree of integrity.

Narrative Statement of Significance (Provide at least **one** paragraph for each area of significance.)

Criterion A: Community Planning and Development

The Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District is locally significant under **Criterion A** for **Community Planning and Development** for its association with urban renewal and redevelopment programs carried out by the City of Norfolk and the Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority (NRHA) beginning in the mid-twentieth century. The redevelopment plans for Downtown Norfolk grew out of two plans for the city, the first of which was the 1956 Master Plan, developed by consultant Charles K. Agle. The second plan was the 1957 revitalization plan which was intended to preserve the central business section of the city that was spearheaded by Harvey L. Lindsay and backed by local business leaders.³ In July 1958, the third phase of the city's urban renewal plan was federally approved, and 138 acres in the Downtown Norfolk area were slated for redevelopment as part of "Project 3."⁴ From 1958 to 1963, NRHA purchased 72 acres of land within this area, relocated present owners and occupants, and demolished existing buildings.⁵ Within Project 3, NRHA identified a smaller redevelopment project known as "VA

³ Joseph V. Phillips, "7-Point 'Revitalization' Plan Proposed for Downtown Area," *The Virginian-Pilot* (June 23, 1957).

⁴ "Third Phase of Massive Downtown Face Lifting Program," The Virginian-Pilot (July 7, 1958).

⁵ Bob Ehlert, "Taking Care of Business: Money Makes Financial District Go Round," *The Virginian-Pilot* (August 24, 1980).

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

R-9," or "Downtown South." This area encompasses the boundary of the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District.⁶ The goal of redevelopment was to create a virtually new district with open spaces, wide boulevards, and modern financial and commercial buildings downtown.

Although the large-scale clearing undertaken by NRHA in the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District primarily occurred prior to 1965, the organization continued to play a significant role in shaping the development of the district through land sales and contracting public improvements such as roadways, parking areas, pedestrian walkways, and lighting that lasted from the mid-1960s to the mid-1970s.⁷ The eventual redevelopment that occurred in Downtown Norfolk during this period reflected many of the ideas that originated in the 1950s planning efforts. The city and NRHA incorporated significant infrastructure improvements and the implementation of new traffic patterns into the Downtown South redevelopment plans. St. Paul's Boulevard and Waterside Drive were built to swiftly bring business people, customers, and travelers into and out of downtown.

Purpose-built parking structures were also considered necessary to keep business downtown, as the lack of parking to accommodate employees and customers in the area had been identified as a major problem. While some of the district's buildings integrated parking directly into their structures, or had their own associated parking lots, two purpose-built parking garages were constructed to serve the buildings downtown without integrated parking. The Virginia National Bank constructed the **Virginia National Bank Parking Garage** (122-6003-0002) across the street from its headquarters building, and the City of Norfolk constructed the **East Plume Street Parking Garage** (122-6003-0003) nearby the **Seaboard National Bank** (122-6003-0004) and the **Bank of Virginia** (122-6003-0001), neither of which included integrated parking.

The scale of the downtown redevelopment efforts in addition to the prioritization of vehicular traffic required the City of Norfolk and NRHA to carefully plan for pedestrian space and connections within the new financial core. A combination of local and federal funds went into the construction of the **Commercial Place Pedestrian Walkway and Fountain** (122-6003-0012), the **Downtown Waterfront Esplanade** (122-6003-0010), and the **Regatta Light Tower** (122-6003-0013). These spaces were intended to serve as a reprieve from the many tall office towers and garages in the district and to provide pedestrian connections to the newly developed downtown areas. Additionally, these spaces served as incentives for private investment.⁸ The Downtown Waterfront Esplanade and Regatta Light Tower were commissioned by NRHA in return for the International City Corporation constructing the **Omni International Hotel** (122-6003-0009) and the **International City Corporation Building** (122-6003-0008) in Norfolk, as

⁶ Norfolk Department of City Planning, "Downtown Norfolk: A Status Report on Current Planning," (Norfolk: Department of City Planning, 1975): 2; Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority, "Downtown Redevelopment: The Birth of a Metropolitan Heart," (Norfolk: Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority, 1960-1961): 4.

⁷ "HUD grants Norfolk \$907,515," *The Ledger-Star* (June 16, 1971).

⁸ The development of the Downtown Waterfront Esplanade was a condition promised by the city in return for the International City Corporation constructing its high-rise office tower (**International City Corporation Building**, 122-6003-0008) and the **Omni International Hotel** (122-6003-0009) within the district. Don Hunt, "Tower Good Reflection on City, Officials Say," *The Virginian-Pilot* (September 27, 1976).

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

well as an opportunity to provide the public with access to the waterfront. ⁹ Another pedestrianoriented plan that was never realized was a raised "People-Mover" system that would have stretched from the waterfront to the SCOPE complex and on to the planned (but also never completed) Norfolk Gardens.¹⁰ As a result of NRHA's redevelopment efforts in downtown Norfolk and the rapid construction in the new financial district, the ways in which pedestrian and vehicular traffic moved through downtown changed, and the city's skyline was completely transformed.

Criterion A: Commerce

The Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District is locally significant under **Criterion A** for **Commerce** as the financial core of the "New Norfolk" that developed as a result of urban renewal and redevelopment in the 1960s and 1970s, as well as major legislative action that changed the banking industry in Virginia.¹¹ Similar to other mid-sized cities in the American South, economic opportunity motivated businesses, and especially financial institutions, to construct modern high-rises in Norfolk. This race to modernize city skylines in the mid-twentieth century became a symbol of economic prosperity.

Norfolk's Financial District developed as a result of significant legislative action in Virginia that changed banking structures and expanded financial capacity statewide. Prior to the 1960s, statutes in Virginia enforced strict limitations on the establishment of small branches due to concerns that branch banking was "risky and uncontrollable."¹² While other industries in Virginia benefited from rapid expansion in the late 1940s and 1950s, restrictions on banking choked expansion of finance and availability of capital. This limited the Commonwealth's number of large financial institutions, putting the state and localities at a "competitive disadvantage" in attracting new development and commercial opportunities.¹³ After many attempts to loosen the restrictions on branch banking in the state, the Commonwealth of Virginia passed the Buck-Holland Banking Bill in 1962, which completely altered the operations and scale of Virginia banking. The bill allowed for the establishment of large, statewide institutional mergers and the creation of small bank branches to support community-based activities. As a result, financial institutions in the Commonwealth entered into large conglomerates that consolidated smaller financial institutions. Former small banks often became local branches of the larger institutions, which turned to Virginia's major cities to locate their headquarters.

This new network of shared financial resources also led to the increased capacity to make significant loans, allowing banks to fund large construction projects including commercial

⁹ Don Hunt, "Tower Good Reflection on City, Officials Say," *The Virginian-Pilot* (September 27, 1976).

¹⁰ Goodman Segar Hogan, "The International City Corporation Building, Now reserving for October 1975 occupancy," (Norfolk, 1975); Earl Swift, "A Matter of Time & Persistence: Norfolk's Downtown Mall Deal," *The Virginian-Pilot* (June 5, 1994).

¹¹ Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority, *A New Norfolk* (Norfolk: Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority, 1975); Jack Carpenter, "Financial District Showplace," *Norfolk Compass* (August 1980).

¹² Main Street Banking Historic District. National Register Nomination Additional Documentation. 2016.

¹³ Main Street Banking Historic District. National Register Nomination Additional Documentation. 2016.

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

towers.¹⁴ Local industry and businesses could now obtain "king-size loans" that they previously would have only been able to obtain from out-of-state banks or large financial centers. Such loans further perpetuated the ability for large headquarters to spring up in Virginia's cities and allowed local investment in the multi-story office buildings that were required for bank consolidation.¹⁵ Norfolk's Financial District became the Southeast Virginia headquarters for several of these mergers, and new multi-story office buildings were constructed for Virginia National Bank (122-6003-0015), Bank of Virginia (122-6003-0001), First Virginia Bank (122-6003-0007), and Seaboard National Bank (122-6003-0004). By 1975, banks in the district already employed 3,200 persons and by 1980, the district was home to "six of the state's seven largest banks, 10 brokerage firms, legions of lawyers, accountants, insurance underwriters, and shipping concerns."¹⁶

As part of the mid-1950s City Planning efforts, Agle identified the potential of the "central district of Norfolk" to "be the prosperous commercial and financial core of the entire Tidewater Virginia and Eastern North Carolina area."¹⁷ His plan went on to emphasize the downtown area as the "Central Business and <u>Financial</u> [sic] District of Norfolk," and identified areas where "office expansion" related to commercial and financial development would be best suited.¹⁸ A major area that Agle suggested for the development of new office buildings was in the "reuse of Main Street between Commercial Place and Church Street," incentivized by the "construction of the proposed Waterfront Drive and related parking off Water Street."¹⁹ Between 1967 and 1976, twelve International, Brutalist, and New Formalism style resources were constructed to serve this new financial district, and by the end of the period, the five skyscrapers constructed all housed financial headquarters or associated offices.

Among the first of the "New Norfolk" financial headquarters established in the district was the Virginia National Bank. The high-rise building, designed by nationally-renowned architecture firm Skidmore, Owings, & Merrill in association with prominent local firm Williams & Tazewell, was completed in 1967. Virginia National Bank was a statewide leader in the transformation of the Virginia banking industry, and its relocation to Downtown Norfolk attracted other bank headquarters into the area. Charles Kaufman, NRHA Board of Commissioners chairman from 1942 to 1969, claimed that "the whole idea [of the commercial district] represented a bold, big venture on the part of the banks. When VNB [Virginia National Bank] announced plans to build here, that was the catalyst."²⁰ Soon after, in 1969, the Bank of Virginia completed an office tower at 500 E Plume Street. This was followed by an impressive International Style skyscraper built for the Seaboard National Bank (later the Seaboard National/United Virginia Bank) in 1970 at 500 E Main Street. The burst of office tower

¹⁴ Virginia National Bank Headquarters Historic District. National Register Nomination. 2016.

¹⁵ Main Street Banking Historic District. National Register Nomination Additional Documentation. 2016.

¹⁶ Ehlert, "Taking Care of Business;" Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority, *Building a New Norfolk* (Norfolk: Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority, 1975).

¹⁷ Charles K. Agle, A Master Plan for the Central Business and Financial District, Norfolk, Virginia (Princeton, N.J.: Charles K. Agle, 1956), ii.

¹⁸ Agle, A Master Plan, 2.

¹⁹ Agle, A Master Plan, 21.

²⁰ Ehlert, "Taking Care of Business."

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

construction ended with two buildings constructed simultaneously that broke ground in 1974 and were completed in 1976: the nine-story International City Corporation Building (partially occupied and later purchased by Virginia National Bank) with a three-story attached parking garage, and the seventeen-story First Virginia Bank building, which incorporated a six-story parking garage.²¹

Once these banks and financial offices chose to locate their headquarters in Downtown Norfolk, it necessitated the construction of a hotel to accommodate traveling businessmen, and the waterfront lot just south of the new office towers was an attractive location to build a state-of-the-art hotel. Construction of the Omni International Hotel began in 1974 and was completed along the Elizabeth River in 1975, and while it also accommodated convention-goers and Norfolk visitors, advertisements from the period highlighted its proximity to the financial district's office towers. When the hotel opened its doors in January 1976, fifteen Bank of Virginia officials were the first guests to stay at the new Omni hotel.²² The hotel and the International City Corporation Building were also physically connected via a skywalk over Waterside Drive until 2019, highlighting the relationship between the hotel and the financial district.

The boom of the Norfolk financial district, along with the accompanying jump in property taxes, completely altered the downtown district. By 1975, the banks downtown already employed "over 3,200 persons" with a combined average yearly payroll of \$32 million, much of which NRHA stated made "its way into downtown stores and shops."²³ Additionally, prior to redevelopment the two major downtown redevelopment areas of Va. R-8 and Va. R-9 together generated \$195,000 annually in tax revenues, and by 1975, Virginia National Bank alone paid "more than \$280,000 in city taxes" annually.²⁴ The district continued to be a hub for Norfolk's financial institutions and related businesses into the current century.

Criterion C: Architecture

The Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District is also recommended eligible for the National Register of Historic Places under **Criterion C** for **Architecture** for its collection of midtwentieth century resources constructed by nationally and locally significant architects. The district is significant for its intact collection of mid-twentieth century resources designed in the International, Brutalist, and New Formalism styles, including skyscrapers, parking decks, plazas, pedestrian walkways, and a fountain. The district's buildings are primarily multi-story skyscrapers and parking decks that represent a clearly identifiable and architecturally-linked area developed between 1967 and 1976.

²¹ "Groundbreaking today for 1st Va.," *Norfolk Ledger* (May 15, 1974); "Mr. Alpert's Bold Proposal," *The Virginian-Pilot* (July 10, 1974); "Dramatic Changes Seen Soon," *The Virginian-Pilot* (December 26, 1974).

²² "Fifteen bank officials to be first overnight guests at Omni Hotel," *Ledger* (January 6, 1976).

²³ Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority, *Building a New Norfolk*.

²⁴ Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority, Building a New Norfolk.

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District Name of Property City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

The district is representative of a blend of influences from the International, Brutalist, and New Formalism styles that characterized commercial office building design of the mid-century period. Within the modern movement, architects rejected classical motifs and decorative elements in favor of highlighting a building's structural elements and materials. While these three styles shared their focus on structural elements and materials, the International Style emphasized volume and verticality, the Brutalist style emphasized massing, and the New Formalist style retained the use of arches that are absent from most modern design. New or expanding financial centers from this period were intentionally designed using these modern architectural styles to highlight the success and modernity of the businesses they housed and the city they were located within.²⁵ Nationally recognized firms such as Skidmore, Owings & Merrill (SOM) utilized these designs for luxury office buildings commissioned for high-profile clients such as the Virginia National Bank. In Norfolk, as with other financial centers, the construction of an office building designed by a nationally renowned firm such as SOM pushed other banks and businesses within the district to construct equally modern buildings to display their status as fashionable and modern businesses.

Among the International Style buildings with Brutalist influences within the district is the Skidmore, Owings & Merrill-designed Virginia National Bank Headquarters Building, which is "the best example of mid-twentieth century Modern design and skyscraper construction methods in southeast Virginia and is one of the best known in the state."²⁶ The district also includes a number of Brutalist style resources with International style influences that place greater emphasis on their heavy massing while utilizing reinforced concrete with glass and steel. One such building is the First Virginia Bank building designed by the local firm Dudley, Morrisette, Cederquist and Associates and consists of a large glass office tower on a larger concrete panel base consisting of a parking garage.

While several buildings in the district feature a blend of influences from the International and Brutalist styles, the Seaboard National Bank Building is a decidedly International Style office building designed by Vlastimil Koubek. The 17-story office building was derived from the 1958 Ludwig Mies van der Rohe Seagram Building in New York and emphasizes volume over massing. Mies van der Rohe's design of the Seagram Building changed the standard for skyscraper office buildings in the United States through the expression of its structural frame, utilizing full floor-height windows to provide maximum natural light, incorporating gray topaz glass for sun and heat protection, and including a setback from the street to allow for open public spaces.²⁷ This design was quickly copied throughout the country, and Koubek himself utilized this building design in Richmond, Virginia with his design of the Ross Building in the Main Street Banking Historic District (127-6031; NRHP 2016) six years prior to his Norfolk commission. The selection of Koubek and the presence of a Seagram-derived office building in

²⁵ Main Street Banking Historic District. National Register Nomination Additional Documentation. 2016.

²⁶ Virginia National Bank Headquarters Historic District. National Register Nomination. 2016.

²⁷ Adelyn Perez, "AD Classics: Seagram Building/ Mies van der Rohe," ArchDaily. Accessed May 20, 2022. <u>https://www.archdaily.com/59412/ad-classics-seagram-building-mies-van-der-rohe</u>; "Seagram Building," SAH Archipedia. Accessed May 20, 2022. <u>https://sah-archipedia.org/buildings/NY-01-061-0005</u>.

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

Norfolk's financial core highlighted the desire to be seen as a successful, modern financial district that was equal to the financial center in Virginia's capital city.²⁸

Several buildings within the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District also feature pedestrian plazas, skywalks, and parking decks that were designed to reorient traffic and pedestrian activity both on single properties and between buildings. The Bank of Virginia, Virginia National Bank Headquarters, First Virginia Bank, and the Seaboard National Bank Drive-Thru Teller Building all incorporated pedestrian plazas into their buildings and properties to provide outdoor space for workers and visitors in the dense financial district. Other buildings also incorporated skywalks, or raised covered walkways, between buildings to provide internal connections for business people apart from the new auto-centric roadways. Until the early twenty-first century, skywalks provided continuous pedestrian access from the Omni International Hotel to the International City Corporation Building to the Virginia National Bank Headquarters. In 2019 the skywalk across Waterside Drive connecting the Omni International Hotel and the International City corporation Building was removed; therefore, the skywalk between the International City corporation Building and the Virginia National Bank Headquarters building is the last vestige of this pedestrian system.

In addition to high-style buildings and skywalks, the district includes two built landscapes that served as public park spaces. The Commercial Place Pedestrian Walkway and Fountain, as well as the Downtown Waterfront Esplanade commissioned by NRHA, were both constructed in a Brutalist style and created breaks from the high-rise office towers that fill the district.²⁹ The Commercial Place Pedestrian Walkway and Fountain incorporated green space, seating, and a fountain intended for pedestrian interaction. At the south end of the district, the Downtown Waterfront Esplanade provided pedestrian access to the Downtown Norfolk waterfront, as well as a usable public space through the incorporated amphitheater and floating stage. The Commercial Place Pedestrian Walkway and Fountain and the Downtown Waterfront Esplanade are representative of city planning efforts to create defined pedestrian spaces on the ground that were intended to create pockets in the urban environment. While the NRHA also constructed a series of covered walkways and paths connecting buildings, these have since been lost, leaving the Commercial Place Walking and Fountain and Downtown Waterfront Esplanade as survivors of this effort.

The district is also representative of an impressive portfolio of architects and builders including both locally and nationally-significant firms. Below is a list of firms represented in the district:

Skidmore, Owings & Merrill (SOM) (Chicago, IL)

²⁸ Main Street Banking Historic District. National Register Nomination Additional Documentation. 2016.

²⁹ "Downtown Mall to Offer Walkway, Pool," *The Virginian-Pilot* (August 10, 1971); Jon Glass, "Downtown Fountain to be Restored," *The Virginian-Pilot* (February 24, 1999). According to newspaper articles from the period, James Williams, Jr. of Williams & Tazewell presented the design to the city. In the decades following its construction, newspaper articles credit Sasaki Associates for the fountain's design. Research regarding the landscape architect remains inconclusive.

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

The firm Skidmore, Owings & Merrill (SOM) dominated post-World War II institutional design and created the template for American corporate architecture beginning in the 1950s. The firm was founded by Louis Skidmore and Nathaniel Owings in Chicago in 1936 and expanded to New York the next year when John Merrill joined the firm. Gordon Bunshaft joined the firm in 1937 and was the leading influence on design within SOM until the 1960s, helping the firm to transition through the early retirement of its founder, Skidmore, in 1955. SOM established a new model for running an architecture firm which propelled them forward in the number and prominence of their commissions. They organized design teams within each office modeled after American business and the concept of economic efficiency and corporate culture. Supplementing this approach was the practice of not naming a designer of each building; all commissions were simply credited to SOM: "design by committee." SOM continued this approach of economic efficiency into its designs and sold its buildings as such. Eventually having a building designed by SOM brought substantial cache to a company.³⁰ Within the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District, SOM designed the Virginia National Bank Headquarters building and associated Virginia National Bank Parking Garage.

Toombs, Amisano & Wells (Atlanta, GA)

Henry Johnston Toombs established architectural offices in Warm Springs and Atlanta, Georgia in 1937 after working briefly for McKim, Mead, and White and working independently for Franklin and Eleanor Roosevelt. James Edwin Wells joined Toombs' firm the same year it was established, and in the early 1950s became a partner and the firm was renamed Toombs and Wells. In 1954, Joseph Amisano joined the firm in Atlanta and became a partner a year later. Many of the firm's significant commissions were located in Georgia, such as the Lenox Square Shopping Center (Atlanta), Visual Arts Center for the University of Georgia (Athens, now Jackson Street Building), and the Peachtree Center MARTA Station (Atlanta). However, the firm also designed notable works outside of Georgia, including the Omni International Hotel in Miami, Florida, and the International City Corporation Building in the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District.³¹

Vlastimil Koubek (Washington, D.C.)

Vlastimil Koubek was considered one of Washington D.C.'s most influential architects, having worked on almost 100 offices, hotels, and apartment buildings within the city during his career. Koubek studied architecture in Czechoslovakia prior to moving to the United States in 1952, and opened his firm, Koubek Architects, in Washington D.C. in 1957.³² Koubek designed notable buildings such as the United States Postal Service Headquarters (1969, Washington), American

³⁰ Virginia National Bank Headquarters Historic District. National Register Nomination. 2016.

³¹ "Toombs, Amisano, and Wells Record," Georgia Tech Library, Archives and Special Collections. Accessed May 9, 2022. <u>https://finding-aids.library.gatech.edu/repositories/2/resources/446</u>.

³² "Architect Vlastimil Koubek Dies at 75," *The Washington Post* (February 18, 2003). Accessed May 9, 2022. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/2003/02/18/architect-vlastimil-koubek-dies-at-75/251aae0b-439a-4c7e-8c08-6c7426541816/</u>.

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

Automobile Association Headquarters (1971, Fairfax, VA), the National Bank of Washington Headquarters (1975, Washington), and the Seaboard National/United Virginia Bank in the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District.

Dudley, Morrisette, Cederquist and Associates (Norfolk, VA)

Harry R. Dudley, Jr., Thomas Hubert Bennett Morrisette, and David Victor Cederquist were the principal partners of the local architecture firm Dudley, Morrisette, Cederquist and Associates based in Norfolk.³³ The firm completed work throughout the Hampton Roads area, with many of their commissions centered in Norfolk and Virginia Beach. Some of their notable works included the Norfolk Civic Center School Administration Building and Juvenile and Domestic Relations Court, Norfolk's Fire Station #1, Virginia Beach's Pembroke Meadows Shopping Center, the Pembroke Five Office Building in Virginia Beach, and the First Virginia Bank building in the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District.

Spigel, Carter, Zinkl & Herman (Norfolk, VA)

Bernard B. Spigel, August Zinkl, and Frederick Herman founded the Norfolk-based architecture firm Spigel, Zinkl, and Herman in 1965 after Zinkl and Herman had worked under Spigel for 22 years and 10 years, respectively. L. Warren Carter, senior project director at the time of the firm's founding, later became a partner, and the firm changed its name to Spigel, Carter, Zinkl & Herman.³⁴ The firm is known for works in Norfolk such as the Janaf Office Building, the Bank of Virginia in Downtown Norfolk, and the United Order of Tents Building, as well as other Virginia buildings including Chesapeake's Public Service Building and Parksley's Accomack County Nursing Home (now Shore Health & Rehabilitation Center). Additionally, the firm is well known for their work as restoration architects, restoring Norfolk buildings such as the Taylor Whittle House (122-0021).³⁵

Williams & Tazewell and Associates (Norfolk, VA)

James Lee Williams, Jr. and Edmund Bradford Tazewell, Jr. formed their architectural firm in 1953-55. Williams obtained his architectural education at the University of Virginia and gained experience with several well-known local firms including Benjamin F. Mitchell; Rudolph, Cooke & Van Leeuwen; and Vernon F. Moore. Tazewell also studied architecture at the University of Virginia, as well as the University of Pennsylvania.³⁶ He worked with the firm of Oliver & Smith for less than two years before partnering with Williams. During an interview, Tazewell offered

³³ R.R. Bowker Company, *American Architects Directory*, Ed. John F. Gane and George S. Koyl for the American Institute of Architects (New York: 1970). Accessed May 9, 2022. https://aiahistoricaldirectory.atlassian.net/wiki/spaces/AHDAA/pages/20873518/1970+American+Architects+Direct

nups://atanistoricaldirectory.atlassian.net/wiki/spaces/AHDAA/pages/208/5518/19/0+American+Arcifitects+Directory.

³⁴ "Architects Become Partners," *The Virginian-Pilot* (January 2, 1965).

³⁵ "Taylor-Whittle House," SAH Archipedia. Accessed May 9, 2022. <u>https://sah-archipedia.org/buildings/VA-01-NK50</u>.

³⁶John E. Wells and Robert E. Dalton, *The Virginia Architects: 1835-1955*, (Richmond, Virginia: New South Architectural Press, 1997), p.444, 481.

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

an account of many of their commissions and history. Of the nearly 500 buildings he helped design, Tazewell estimated ninety-five percent were in the Norfolk area.³⁷ Williams & Tazewell and Associates served as the local architect on site for renowned firms such as Skidmore, Owings, and Merrill (SOM), the lead designers for the Virginia National Bank building, and for Pier Luigi Nervi, the lead architect of the Norfolk Cultural and Convention Center (SCOPE and Chrysler Hall). The opportunity to work on the VNB project began a huge expansion in the amount and prestige of work for the firm that continued until their respective retirements. In addition to working on the VNB, Williams & Tazewell and Associates also designed the Commercial Place Pedestrian Walkway and Fountain.

Basic Construction Company (Newport News, VA)

On March 1, 1915, Lloyd U. Noland and T.B. Clifford founded the Virginia Engineering Company Inc. in Newport News, Virginia as the contracting arm of their recently established Noland-Clifford Company. During World War I and World War II, and for decades after, the firm was one of the leading builders for the United States Army and Navy and became a nationally known construction company as a direct result of their many military contracts. The company moved to large-scale commercial and institutional buildings after World War II, and in 1962 they changed their name to Basic Construction Co. At the time of their name change, Basic Construction Co. was one of the one hundred largest general contractors in the nation and was established in thirty-six states.³⁸ Basic Construction Co. stopped constructing buildings in 1982 after three generations of Noland family leadership and transitioned exclusively to road construction projects. In Virginia, Basic Construction Co. worked on projects including the Norfolk International Airport, the Philip Morris Research Center Tower in Richmond, various buildings at the National Aeronautics and Space Administration's (NASA's) Langley Research Center in Hampton, and the Mary Washington Hospital in Fredericksburg. Outside of Virginia, their projects included the Kentucky State Fair & Exposition Center; and the Basic Sciences Building at West Virginia University. In the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District, Basic Construction Co. was the general contractor for the Virginia National Bank Headquarters Building and the First Virginia Bank.

Criterion Consideration G: Less than 50 Years

The Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District is recommended eligible for the National Register of Historic Places under **Criterion Consideration G** since 5 of its 12 contributing primary resources were constructed less than 50 years ago but are of exceptional local significance within the district. Three of the five resources that are less than 50 years old are buildings that broke ground in 1974, and all were completed between 1975 and 1976; the First Virginia Bank (122-6003-0007), International City Corporation Building (122-6003-0008), and the Omni International Hotel (122-6003-0009). The other two resources are the Downtown

³⁷ Philip Walzer, "Architect left his mark on many iconic Norfolk structure," *The Virginian-Pilot*, July 25, 2011.

³⁸ Basic Construction Company Headquarters Building. National Register Nomination. 2019.

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District Name of Property City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

Waterfront Esplanade (structure, 122-6003-0010) and the Regatta Light Tower (object, 122-6003-0013), which were both completed in 1976. These resources contribute to the district under each of the areas of significance; Criterion A for Community Planning and Development and Commerce, and Criterion C for Architecture. They were built as part of the Downtown Norfolk revitalization plan that created the new Norfolk financial district, and served as key financial institutions and supporting functions that anchor the district. They are also all representative of modern architectural design and are associated with locally and nationally prominent architects and/or builders: Toombs, Amisano and Wells (national); Dudley, Morrisette, Cederquist and Associates (local); and Basic Construction (local). Therefore, these resources are of exceptional local significance and key to the significance of the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District.

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

9. Major Bibliographical References

Bibliography (Cite the books, articles, and other sources used in preparing this form.)

Newspapers and Periodicals:

The Virginian-Pilot Norfolk Compass The Ledger-Star The Washington Post The Commonwealth: The Magazine of Virginia Virginia Record

Other Primary Resources:

- Agle, Charles K. A Master Plan for the Central Business and Financial District, Norfolk, Virginia. Princeton, N.J.: Charles K. Agle. 1956.
- Goodman Segar Hogan. "The International City Corporation Building, Now reserving for October 1975 occupancy." Norfolk. 1975.
- Norfolk Department of City Planning. "Downtown Norfolk: A Status Report on Current Planning." Norfolk: Department of City Planning. 1975.
- Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority. "Downtown Redevelopment: The Birth of a Metropolitan Heart." Norfolk: Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority. 1961.
- Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority. *A New Norfolk*. Norfolk: Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority. 1975.
- Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority. *Building a New Norfolk*. Norfolk: Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority. 1975.
- R.R. Bowker Company. American Architects Directory. Edited by John F. Gane and George S. Koyl for the American Institute of Architects. New York. 1970. Accessed May 9, 2022. <u>https://aiahistoricaldirectory.atlassian.net/wiki/spaces/AHDAA/pages/20873518/1</u> <u>970+American+Architects+Directory</u>.

Secondary Resources:

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

Main Street Banking Historic District. National Register Nomination Additional Documentation. 2016.

"Taylor-Whittle House." SAH Archipedia. Accessed May 9, 2022. https://saharchipedia.org/buildings/VA-01-NK50.

"Toombs, Amisano, and Wells Record." Georgia Tech Library, Archives and Special Collections. Accessed May 9, 2022. <u>https://finding-</u> <u>aids.library.gatech.edu/repositories/2/resources/446</u>.

Virginia National Bank Headquarters Historic District. National Register Nomination. 2016.

Previous documentation on file (NPS):

- _____ preliminary determination of individual listing (36 CFR 67) has been requested
- _____ previously listed in the National Register
- _____previously determined eligible by the National Register
- _____designated a National Historic Landmark
- _____ recorded by Historic American Buildings Survey #_____
- _____recorded by Historic American Engineering Record #_____
- _____ recorded by Historic American Landscape Survey # _____

Primary location of additional data:

- X____ State Historic Preservation Office
- ____ Other State agency
- _____ Federal agency
- Local government
- ____ University
- X____Other

Name of repository: <u>Norfolk Public Library; Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing</u> Authority; Virginia Department of Historic Resources_____

Historic Resources Survey Number (if assigned): <u>122-6003</u>

10. Geographical Data

Acreage of Property <u>19</u>

Use either the UTM system or latitude/longitude coordinates

Latitude/Longitude Coordinates

Datum if other than WGS84: ______(enter coordinates to 6 decimal places)

1. Latitude: 36.847675	Longitude: -76.290517
2. Latitude: 36.847692	Longitude: -76.286697
3. Latitude: 36.842514	Longitude: -76.286686
4. Latitude: 36.842531	Longitude: -76.290525

Or UTM References

Datum (indicated on USGS map):

NAD 1927 or	NAD 1983	
1. Zone:	Easting:	Northing:
2. Zone:	Easting:	Northing:
3. Zone:	Easting:	Northing:
4. Zone:	Easting :	Northing:

Verbal Boundary Description (Describe the boundaries of the property.)

The Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District includes 19 acres in the central core of Downtown Norfolk, Virginia. The irregularly-shaped district is generally bound on the north by portions of City Hall Avenue and E Plume Street, on the west by Bank and Atlantic Streets, on the south by the Elizabeth River, and on the east by St Paul's Boulevard and the contributing properties along the edge. The major thoroughfare of Waterside Drive intersects the southern end of the district, and the Tide Light Rail tracks intersect the northern end of the district district has been provided on the associated sketch and location maps. This boundary includes the known historic setting and resources associated with the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District.

Boundary Justification (Explain why the boundaries were selected.)

The boundary of the Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District represents the extent of the financial district that developed during the mid-twentieth century as a result of urban renewal and redevelopment programs undertaken by the City of Norfolk and the Norfolk Redevelopment and Housing Authority and changes in Virginia banking legislation. Areas that have been excluded from the boundary include areas with modern development or where historic resources have been demolished. The district's historic setting and all known associated historic resources have been included within the historic boundary.

City of Norfolk, Virginia

County and State

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

11. Form Prepared By

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

name/title: _Ashlen Stump, Ethan	n Halberg, & Kayla H	alberg
organization: <u>Commonwealth P</u>	reservation Group	_
street & number: <u>536 W 35th Str</u>	reet	
city or town: <u>Norfolk</u>	state: <u>VA</u>	zip code: <u>23508</u>
e-mail: _admin@commonwealth	preservationgroup.com	n
telephone: <u>757-923-1900</u>		_
date: _June 30, 2022		_

Additional Documentation

Submit the following items with the completed form:

- **Maps:** A **USGS map** or equivalent (7.5 or 15 minute series) indicating the property's location.
- **Sketch map** for historic districts and properties having large acreage or numerous resources. Key all photographs to this map.
- Additional items: (Check with the SHPO, TPO, or FPO for any additional items.)

Photographs

Submit clear and descriptive photographs. The size of each image must be 1600x1200 pixels (minimum), 3000x2000 preferred, at 300 ppi (pixels per inch) or larger. Key all photographs to the sketch map. Each photograph must be numbered and that number must correspond to the photograph number on the photo log. For simplicity, the name of the photographer, photo date, etc. may be listed once on the photograph log and doesn't need to be labeled on every photograph.

Photo Log

Name of Property: Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District City or Vicinity: Norfolk County: N/A State: VA Photographer: Ashlen Stump and Ethan Halberg Date Photographed: April 2022

Description of Photograph(s) and number, include description of view indicating direction of camera:

OMB Control No. 1024-0018

Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District Name of Property

City of Norfolk, Virginia County and State

Photo Number of 12	Description	Camera Direction	Date	Photographer
1	View of the Downtown Waterfront Esplanade, Regatta Light Tower, Omni International Hotel, Virginia National Bank Headquarters Building, and International City Corporation Building.	NW	04/2022	AS
2	Oblique of the Omni International Hotel.	SW	04/2022	AS
3	View of the Virginia National Bank Headquarters Building, International City Corporation Building, Arnold B. McKinnon Norfolk Southern Building, and the First Virginia Bank.	NW	04/2022	AS
4	Elevation of the First Virginia Bank.	W	04/2022	AS
5	Oblique of the 500 E Plume Street Parking Garage.	SW	04/2022	AS
6	Oblique of the Bank of Virginia.	NE	04/2022	EH
7	View of the Commercial Place Pedestrian Walkway and Fountain.	S	04/2022	AS
8	View of the Seaboard National Bank Drive-Thru Teller Building and the Bank of Virginia.	NE	04/2022	EH
9	Oblique of the Seaboard National Bank/United Virginia Bank.	NE	04/2022	EH
10	Oblique of the Virginia National Bank Parking Garage.		04/2022	AS
11	View down E Main Street.	Е	04/2022	AS
12	View of the Virginia National Bank Headquarters Building, Seaboard National Bank/Virginia National Bank, Arnold B. McKinnon Norfolk Southern Building, and the International City Corporation Building.	NE	04/2022	EH

Paperwork Reduction Act Statement: This information is being collected for nominations to the National Register of Historic Places to nominate properties for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to list properties, and to amend existing listings. Response to this request is required to obtain a benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (16 U.S.C.460 et seq.). We may not conduct or sponsor and you are not required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid OMB control number.

Estimated Burden Statement: Public reporting burden for each response using this form is estimated to be between the Tier 1 and Tier 4 levels with the estimate of the time for each tier as follows:

Tier 1 - 60-100 hours Tier 2 - 120 hours Tier 3 - 230 hours Tier 4 - 280 hours

The above estimates include time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining data, and preparing and transmitting nominations. Send comments regarding these estimates or any other aspect of the requirement(s) to the Service Information Collection Clearance Officer, National Park Service, 1201 Oakridge Drive Fort Collins, CO 80525.

Virginia Dept. of Historic Resources

Virginia Cultural Resource Information System

Legend

Location Map Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District (122-6003) Norfolk, VA

1. Lat: 36.847675 Lon: -76.290517

2. Lat: 36.847.692 Lon: -76.286697

- 3. Lat: 36.842514 Lon: -76.286686
- 4. Lat: 36.842531 Lon: -76.290525

0

Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District Boundary

Ν

Feet

1:4.514 / 1"=376 Feet

100 200 300 400



Title: Downtown Norfolk Financial Historic District (122-6003) | Location Map

Date: 6/29/2022

DISCLAIMER:Records of the Virginia Department of Historic Resources (DHR) have been gathered over many years from a variety of sources and the representation depicted is a cumulative view of field observations over time and may not reflect current ground conditions. The map is for general information purposes and is not intended for engineering, legal or other site-specific uses. Map may contain errors and is provided "as-is". More information is available in the DHR Archives located at DHR's Richmond office.

Notice if AE sites: Locations of archaeological sites may be sensitive the National Historic Preservation Act (NHPA), and the Archaeological Resources Protection Act (ARPA) and Code of Virginia §2.2-3705.7 (10). Release of precise locations may threaten archaeological sites and historic resources.

























